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Eljamel Inquiry 
Information for Attendees at Waverley Gate 

This information is provided to help attendees navigate their visit to the hearing suite, 
how to get there, and what to expect. 

 

Where is the venue? 
 
 
Hearings will take place in Waverley Gate, 2-4 Waterloo Pl, Edinburgh, EH1 3EG. 
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How do I get to the venue? 
 
 
By train: Edinburgh Waverley Station is just a 5-minute walk away from Waverley Gate. 

 
By bus: There are several bus stops on Princes Street and John Lewis both eastbound 
and westbound. These stops service Lothian Buses, Lothian Country Buses, East Coast 
Buses and the Airlink 100. For more information and for bus timetables visit: 
https://www.lothianbuses.com/. 

 
By tram: The closest tram stop for Waverley Gate is St. Andrew Square. This stop is a 
five – ten minutes’ walk from the venue. For more information and for tram timetables, 
visit http://edinburghtrams.com/. 

 
By car: The postcode for the venue is EH1 3EG. 

Is there parking at the venue? 

There is no car parking available at the hearing venue. However, there is available 
parking at the Edinburgh Waverley Station car park located at New Street EH8 8BH 
which is only 10 minutes from the venue. The car park has accessible spaces available. 

 
What should I do if I have accessibility needs? 

 
 
If you have any accessibility needs, please contact us via email at 
enquiries@eljamelinquiry.scot. For those attending with hearing impairment there is an 
assistive listening system available upon request at the Inquiry reception. 

 
What will happen when I arrive at the hearing? 

 
 
Please only attend Waverley Gate if you have received written confirmation from the 
Inquiry that a space is reserved for you. The information regarding Hearings published 
on the Inquiry website and you can contact us at enquiries@eljamelinquiry.scot to 
enquire if we have any places available. The Inquiry will notify people by email who have 
been allocated a seat. 

 
On arrival at the venue, please enter the facility via the rotating doors. On entering the 
building, please identify yourself at the Waverley Gate reception located just inside the 
building on the left. The Inquiry team will be on hand and will be wearing Inquiry lanyards 
with the logo. 

 
On confirmation of attendance a member of the security team will direct you to the 
correct lift. 

 
Once you have arrived at the hearing suite you will need to press the intercom to gain 
access. Once in, please provide your name at the reception where you will be given a 
visitor pass and directed to the hearing suite. 

https://www.lothianbuses.com/
https://www.lothianbuses.com/
http://edinburghtrams.com/
http://edinburghtrams.com/
mailto:enquiries@eljamelinquiry.scot
https://www.eljamelinquiry.scot/hearings
mailto:enquiries@eljamelinquiry.scot
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Please display your pass at all times while attending the hearing and return it on 
departure. 

 
 
Can I bring someone with me? 

 
 
Spaces are reserved only for those who have requested to attend in advance and have 
received confirmation that this request has been accommodated. 

 
If you have not requested to attend in advance, please email us at 
enquiries@eljamelinquiry.scot to enquire if we have any places available. 

 
Hearing room etiquette 

 
 
All attendees who are able to do so comfortably are kindly asked to stand when the 
Inquiry Chair enters and leaves the hearing room. A member of the Inquiry team will 
make an announcement, so you know when to do this.. 

 
How long will the hearings last? 

 
 
The Preliminary Hearing will begin at 10:00am and run until conclusion on the day. 

 
All attendees should arrive in good time to be seated in the hearing room for the start 
time. 

 
There will be breaks during proceedings, usually including an hour for lunch. 

What happens if I arrive late for the hearing? 

 
In the event you arrive late for the hearing, you will be allowed into the room at an 
appropriate break in proceedings. 

 
 
Can I bring a bag? 

 
 
For security reasons we advise that you do not bring a bag, though small bags (such as 
handbags and backpacks smaller than A4 size) are allowed. Bags may be subject to 
search on arrival. 

 
There are locker facilities available at the venue, please ask at the hearing suite 
reception for use of them during your visit. 

 
The Inquiry cannot guarantee the security of any personal items. 

Security 

mailto:enquiries@eljamelinquiry.scot
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Security officers will be in attendance at hearings. Bags are subject to possible searches 
by security staff. 

 
 
Can I take my phone into the hearing room? 

 
 
Phones and electronic devices are allowed, though they should be on silent mode at all 
times while you are in the hearing room. You should not make or accept phone calls, 
take photographs or make video or audio recordings in the hearing room. 

 
Hearings should proceed without disruption or interruptions. Anyone attempting to disrupt 
a hearing may be required to leave the venue. 

 
Can I eat or drink in the hearing room? 

 
 
Only water is allowed in the hearing room, other drinks and eating are not permitted. 

 
Please familiarise yourself with the Hearing Room Etiquette information displayed both 
outside and inside the hearing room. 

 
 
Who will be in the hearing room? 

 
 
As well as the Inquiry Chair and counsel to the Inquiry, there may be a variety of people 
present, including legal representatives, security staff, Inquiry staff and members of the 
public. 
Can I attend without having registered in advance? 

 
 
Space in the hearing room is pre-booked. Members of the public who have not registered 
in advance can follow the hearing via a broadcast on the Inquiry’s YouTube channel.  

 
All media enquiries should be directed to media@eljamelinquiry.scot 

 
Is wi-fi available at the venue? 

 
 
Complimentary guest wi-fi is available in the hearing room. Please speak to the Inquiry 
reception for more information. 

 
Will emotional support be available during the hearing? 

 
 
A separate room will be available for use by any attendees who are upset or distressed 
during the proceedings and need to take time out of the hearing room. 

 
Inquiry staff trained in trauma-informed practice will be available to sign post to the 
specialist support organisation. 

https://www.youtube.com/@TheEljamelInquiry
mailto:media@eljamelinquiry.scot
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First Aid 
 
 
Members of the Inquiry team are trained in first aid. If first aid is required contact a 
member of Inquiry staff wearing an Eljamel lanyard 

 
Where can I purchase something to eat or drink? 

 
 
There is a café located on the ground floor of Waverley Gate as well as shops and cafes 
located on Waverley Mall, Princes Street, Waterloo Place and Leith Street. 

 
The hearing is being broadcast. Will I be filmed? 

 
 
Six cameras are located within the hearing room. While these will focus primarily on 
active participants in proceedings you should be aware that you might be captured 
occasionally on wide angle or room overview camera shots. 

 
 
I am not able to attend or watch hearings on the day. Can I watch them later? 

 
Yes, videos of each day's hearing will be available to view on demand on the 
Inquiry’s YouTube channel. The videos will be accessible via a link on the Inquiry’s 
Website. Please let us know if you can’t attend as it may be possible for us to allocate 
your ticket to someone else. 

 
 
Media  

 
Attendees should be aware that members of the media may be in attendance during 
hearings. 
Waverley Gate has a dedicated space for journalists, which is separate from the hearing 
suite. 
However - when space is available - journalists may choose to sit in the public gallery 
space to follow proceedings. 
The Inquiry understands that some attendees may wish to speak to the media. 
Please note that the building operates a strict policy in relation to filming, photography, 
and media engagement. For this reason, any interviews must be carried out off- 
premises. 
No filming or photography is permitted within Waverley Gate or in the area immediately 
outside. The cafe on the ground floor must not be used as a space to carry out 
interviews. Journalists have also been made aware of this policy. 

https://www.youtube.com/@TheEljamelInquiry

